TOWN OF MAXTON
        BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING
NORTH CAROLINA
June 16, 2009






The Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners held its regular meeting on Tuesday, June 16, 2009 with the following members present:

Mayor Gladys M. Dean

Commissioner Vivian Morrison

Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner Sallie McLean

Commissioner James McClanathan

Mayor Pro Tem Morton

Staff Present: Town Manager Tatum, Town Clerk Smith, Finance Director Tyndall, Police Chief McDowell, and Town Attorney Nick Sojka.

Call to Order
Invocation: Invocation given by Commissioner McLean
Work Session – 7:00 pm


















































WORK SESSION
1.  Maxton Chamber of Commerce NC STEP Implementation Agreement – Gary Gallman  

Gary Gallman has prepared an agreement, as requested by the Board of Commissioners, committing the Maxton Chamber of Commerce to the execution of performance goals as set forth in the Town of Maxton NC STEP contract.  The agreement is included in the Consent Agenda/Work Session folder.
2.  NC STEP Community Quarterly Report 

In accordance with our contract with the North Carolina Rural Economic Development Center, the first quarterly report for the implementation progress is due July 31, 2009.  Exhibit A 1 from the town’s contract sets out the goals for implementation.  It is included in Consent Agenda/Work Session portion of your packet for review in performing the quarterly progress report.

3.  Keep America Beautiful Program – Willis Sullivan

During the special budget session, Mr. Willis Sullivan asked the board to appropriate $1,200 to join the Keep America Beautiful Program.  Mr. Sullivan will review data received during the workshop he attended.  A fact sheet about this organization and the 2009 Certification Fee and Annual Fee schedule for those wishing to become affiliates are included in the Consent Agenda/Work Session folder.
4.  2009-2010 Budget Review

This review will be the final review of the 2009-2010 Budget prior to public review and comment.  Approval of this document as is or as amended by the board will be made available for public review on June 17, 2009.  The Board has set June 25, 2009 for the 2009-2010 Budget Public Hearing.  The board is expected to approve the final budget, the budget amendments and the budget message at this meeting.
Town Manager Tatum presented information of the adjustments on the budget as well as information on the sewer vac. She said that invoices will have to pull them to present them to the Board at a later date. Town Manager Tatum goes over the information she had retrieved on the repair of the sewer vac. The information on purchasing a used Sewer Vac is included in the information that the Board requested. Town Manager Tatum presented information on the cost for using another company or town’s sewer vac services. Commissioner McLean asked about the cost of one the used vacs on the list. Commissioner McLean asked if there is a way to check the sewer vacs history before the Town has to purchase it. Commissioner McClanathan stated that he didn’t think it was prudent to purchase a used sewer vac that doesn’t come with a warranty of some kind. Town Manager Tatum said that she had stopped using Porter back in July. Commissioner McClanathan said that if you look at the monies spent so far in utilizing other services over the year and half if still wouldn’t be as high as 3 months of payments of a new sewer vac. Mayor Pro Tem Morton said that we haven’t used Porter since July 2008, does that mean that our truck has not broken down since then. Town Manager Tatum said that it has but we had used Fairmont. Mayor Pro Tem Morton said so have we just been begging from other towns for their help. Town Manager Tatum said, “Yes. Mayor Dean asked, “How much will it take to bring our current truck up to standard?” Town Manager Tatum stated $44,607.87, but this won’t bring it up to standard just puts it back on the road without any guarantees. Commissioner McClanathan said that warranties are probably a negotiable item. Especially with the major parts… engines, etc. Town Manager Tatum said that Reeves Davis would be willing to look at ours. Commissioner Oxendine asked if Porter did repairs. Town Manager Tatum said that she wasn’t sure if Porter did that. Commissioner Morrison asked, “What did Town Manager Tatum recommend?” Town Manager Tatum said that she recommended purchasing a new one. She said it would be similar to the one that she purchased for the Town of Fairmont before she left there. Town Manager Tatum asked if there were any more questions. No further questions were asked.  
5.  Board Appointments
Mr. Charles Kelly Woods has submitted an open application and would like to be considered for any open position(s).

A.  Maxton ABC Board – The position held by Mr. Robert Bridges expires this month.    At 
this writing, we have not been able to contact Mr. Bridges to determine his interest in 
reappointment.  Mr. Bridges has been reappointed on two other occasions. Mr. Bridges contacted 
Town Manager Tatum and said he is requesting re-appointment.
B.  Laurinburg-Maxton Airport Commission – The position held by Mayor Gladys Dean expires this month.  Mr. Joe Clark has expressed an interest in applying for this position and the last application submitted by Mr. Clark is included in the Consent Agenda/Work Session folder.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton stated that the position is a Board position. Someone will have to be appointed from the Board of Commissioners.





















MINUTES
Regular Meeting
June 16, 2009 

Welcome by Mayor Gladys Dean

7:30 pm
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the June 16, 2009 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:30 p.m. 

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Mayor Pro Tem Morton.
Adoption of Proposed Agenda - Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the proposed agenda.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the proposed agenda.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

Consent Agenda - Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the consent agenda.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the proposed agenda.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.



1.  Minutes:  

Regular Meeting:  May 19, 2009


Special Meeting:  April 14, 2009

     

2.  Tax Releases





Special Presentation - None

Introduction of New Staff - None 


Old Business - None


















New Business
1.  Maxton Chamber of Commerce NC STEP Implementation Agreement – Gary Gallman  

The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation –As directed by the Board.


Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board approve Maxton Chamber of Commerce NC Step Implementation Agreement. Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
2.  NC STEP Community Quarterly Report
The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation - As determined by the Board. 
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner McLean motioned that the Board authorize staff to compile the data complete quarterly report and review it at next meeting. Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
3.  Keep America Beautiful Program – Willis Sullivan

Mr. Sullivan presented information that he had gained from the Keep America Beautiful Program that he received on a workshop with NC Main Street. Mr. Sullivan thinks that it would benefit Maxton greatly to join the Keep America Beautiful Program. He said that the Director in Charlotte and she is willing to come and talk to the Board about the program. Commissioner McClanathan asked if we decide to do the Program could Mr. Sullivan be counted on to be one of the six to nine members on the committee. Mr. Sullivan agreed that he would be a part of the committee. Commissioner McClanathan said that it would take someone who had a true interest in it and it seemed that Mr. Sullivan did. Commissioner McClanathan said that he thought it would be excellent for Maxton. Commissioner Oxendine asked if it would cost $1200 and Town Manager Tatum said no it is actually $1050. Mr. Sullivan said that the certification is not an easy process and could be rather lengthy. Commissioner McLean asked if they would come here and train us. Commissioner Morrison asked if it is $1050 or $1200. Town Manager Tatum said it is $1000 for certification and $50 for subsequent years. 
The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation – As determined by the Board.

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner McClanathan motioned that the Board approve and apply to become an affiliate of Keep America Beautiful Program. Commissioner McLean seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
4.  2009-2010 Budget Review

The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation – Approval with Board amendments as suggested by the Board, $6500 travel and training and $1000 for Keep America Beautiful Program and Town Manager Tatum recommended the purchase of a new sewer vac.  

Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked if it is possible to pass the sewer vac with the $29,600 sitting there and still not buy it and look at the avenues while we wait. Town Manager Tatum said it’s capital equipment so the Town will purchase some kind of equipment. Mayor Dean asked, “So the allocation is there to make the purchase?” Town Manager Tatum said that it is there to purchase a sewer vehicle. Town Attorney Sojka said that if you approve that line item under capital money it would still require a board vote to use that money. It would ultimately up to the Board to authorize a purchase. Town Manager Tatum agreed that since it is a purchase of more than $25,000, it would have to be approved by the Board. Town Manager Tatum said the Town could finance a used one if necessary. 
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board approve the 2009-2010 budget with amendments to give $6500 to the Board for training and travel and to give $1000 for the keep America Beautiful Affiliate Program. Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
5.  Board Appointments
The Mayor called for the recommendation.

A.  Maxton ABC Board Recommendation – As determined by the Board

B.  Laurinburg-Maxton Airport Commission – As determined by the Board
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board re-appoint Robert Bridges to the Maxton ABC Board. Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board appoint Commissioner McClanathan to the Laurinburg-Maxton Airport Commission. Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
















Reports
1.  Commissioner’s Reports

2.  Manager’s Report
Town Manager Tatum said that the Board had requested a breakdown of the grants. A hard copy of these was given to the Board for their review. 


A.   URGENT REPAIR PROGRAM –   Staff is taking applications.   The eligible criteria are as follows:

1.  Household where child has tested positive for lead poison
2.  Elderly
3.  Very low income households with children

4.  Disabled

5.  Large households with 5 or more people
B.   CDBG – An application has been made to the North Carolina Department of Commerce, Division of Community Assistance CDBG Program under the CDBG-R category for $429,050 to complete the PAL’s Center.  Two owners have chosen floor plans for new construction and the plans have been purchased.  The Water/Sewer and Storm Drainage work is underway.  Rehabilitation on one house is scheduled to begin next week. 
C.   DOWNTOWN ENHANCEMENT PROJECT –
 Progress Energy is still surveying for their portion of the work on this project.  The consultant has reviewed the scope of work with the contractor.  


D.  CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND – I & I Grant – The consultant has met with DOT.  All 50 foot overlays have either been reduced to repairs or 25’ versus 50’ overlays.  
Contractor and town staff have begun point repairs. Manhole replacements are set to begin this month.  There have been no delays and construction is on schedule.   

E.   Collard Festival Grant – All administration paperwork was completed and sent to the grant 
office June 1, 2009.



F.  NC STEP Implementation – A meeting has been held with the Maxton Chamber of Commerce 
to discuss expectations for the Chamber’s involvement in the NC STEP process.  Five mini-grant 
applications have been received and one has been approved with a request for additional 
support 
data.  

3.  Police Report

Chief McDowell gave his overview of the reports. He said that there had been reports of possible armed robberies that were going to occur but since the officers were in place nothing happened. He said that there is a golf tournament set for the 18th. It will be a fundraiser for PALS. The cost is $90 for a two-person team. He asked if there are any questions. Commissioner McClanathan asked, “How many children does Maxton have participating in the PALS program?” Chief McDowell responded that a total of approximately 66. Town Manager Tatum added that the registration was 105 and asked had that dropped to 66. Chief McDowell said registered is more than actual participants. Commissioner Morrison asked about the noise ordinance. Chief McDowell answered that the officers are patrolling and trying to make sure that the noise is kept to a minimum. Officers are writing tickets and citations for violating the noise ordinance. Commissioner Morrison asked about the youth participating in illegal acts and selling drugs. Chief McDowell said that officers were investigating that. Commissioner Morrison asked Chief McDowell, “Where is the law and order in this Town?”  Chief McDowell said that best that we can and that he is down a few officers. Chief McDowell said that he is already over on overtime. Commissioner Morrison said that we have night officers and it should be overtime. Commissioner McLean asked about the curfew being in effect. Chief McDowell said, “Yes, for youth aged under 18 and it goes up until 11 pm.”
Announcements


1.  Ribbon Cutting Ceremony – The Maxton Chamber of Commerce will host a Ribbon Cutting Ceremony for Ice Cream Etcetera – Friday, June 19, 2009 at 9:00 am.










2. 13th Annual Industrial Golf Tournament – The Robeson County Economic Development office will hold the 13th Annual Industrial Golf Tournament at the Flag Tree Golf Course in Fairmont, NC on August 20, 2009.  The Robeson County Committee of 100 will co-host this event.
3.  Robeson County Municipal Association Meeting – The Town of St. Pauls will host the RCMA meeting on June 25, 2009 at 7:00 pm at the R.E. Hooks Community Building, 111 North Third Street.  The guest speaker will be Ms. Sylvia Pate from the University of North Carolina at Pembroke.
4.  The 4th of July Celebration will take place on July 3, 2009 from 4:00-9:00 pm at Beacham Park.  There will be a fireworks display.
5.  HIV Awareness Event – Robeson County Health Department will host the Swagger in the Park HIV/AIDS awareness event on June 27, 2009 from 5:00 pm-8:00 pm at the Rob Henderson Memorial Park on East Cottingham Street.  There will be free confidential HIV and syphilis testing.
6.  Homeownership Celebration – The Robeson County Community Development Corporation will host a celebration in recognition of Maxton families taking the leap from rental housing to homeownership on Thursday, June 25, 2009 between 4:30 pm and 6:00 pm on Clarks Drive.
7.  Public Hearing – 2009-2010 Budget – The public hearing for the 2009-2010 Budget will be held June 25, 2009 at 6:30 pm.  All budget amendments and the budget message will be approved during this meeting.
Public Forum
Mayor Dean declared the public forum open at 8:26 p.m.
Shelia Pipkin came forward about the Swagger in the Park event. Ms. Pipkin asked the board if they would be able to use the Town stage in the Park. She said that she had spoke with Town Manager Tatum about the use of the stage and was told that the Board would have to approve it. Commissioner Morrison asked who would be responsible for the set-up and break-down of the stage. Town Manager Tatum said that the Town employees would have to set it up. Commissioner Morrison asked, “If this would be overtime?” Town Manager Tatum said, “Yes and that she hadn’t gotten any volunteers for Swagger.” A discussion about the use of the Town equipment and how the Board had decided not to loan out Town equipment. Town Manager Tatum asked, “Was this event a Town Recreation Board sponsored event?” Ms. Pipkin said, “Yes.”
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board add the use of the Town stage for Swagger in the Park to new business for discussion after the public forum is over. Commissioner McLean seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
Mayor Dean asked if there were others who wished to speak. 

Gary Gallman made an announcement about the Entrepreneur Workshops that the Chamber will be hosting in July, August and September. The first will be held July 16, 2009

No one came forward so Mayor Dean declared the public forum closed at 8:34 p.m..

A discussion ensued about the use of the stage. Commissioner McClanathan asked how long does it take to put the stage up. Town Manager Tatum said, “A couple of hours.” Mayor Pro Tem asked if it is possible to leave the stage up over the weekend. Then a discussion about it being damaged ensued. Then they talked about the employees volunteering. Town Manager Tatum said that since she hadn’t been given adequate notice and the employees would have to volunteer for this since it is not in the scope of the regular work hours. She wasn’t sure if she could get anyone on such late notice.
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board allow use of the Town stage for Swagger in the Park. Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
Closed Session 
Adjournment
Mayor Dean asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  The meeting adjourned at 8:39 pm.

____________________________

       

________________________________

Mayor Gladys Dean    


       

Town Clerk, Twanda R. Smith

